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Dear Chairperson

2008 Draft Regulations to the Social Assistance Act 14 of 2004

1. On 27 March 2008 the Pretoria High Court ordered that the 2005 Regulations to the Social Assistance Act are in force. This means that where child support grant applicants do not have identity documents and/or birth certificates, Agency officials must exercise their discretion and accept alternative proof of identity. A copy of this order is enclosed.

The discretion contained in the 2005 Regulations in Cause 10(6) reads as follows:   

“The Agency may accept alternative proof of any of the documents required in terms of sub regulation (1) to (5), including, where applicable a statement made by the applicant under oath.”

There should be a similar clause in the 2008 Draft Regulations. However, Clause 11 reads as follows:

“11.(1) The following original documents or certified copies thereof, must accompany an application for a social grant:

(a)
an identity document of the applicant and of his or her spouse;

(b)
in the case of a child support grant, a care-dependency grant or a foster child grant, an identity document or a valid birth certificate of each child, care-dependent child or foster child in respect of whom an application for a social grant is made;

(c) proof of spousal relationship status:

Provided that if no valid proof is obtainable, a sworn statement or an affidavit in a format prescribed by the Agency may be accepted.”

Compared to Clause 10(6) in the 2005 Regulations, we believe that Clause 11(1) is vague. The discretion on Agency officials to accept alternative proof in respect of spousal relationships and identity for the purposes of applying for social assistance is not clearly worded. The discretion is extended here to all grants. 

We submit that the wording of Clause 10(6) in the 2005 Regulations is far more desirable, in that the discretion is framed in such a way that it clearly relates to any documents (including identity documents and birth certificates) necessary for an application.  The regulations contain other provisions in section 15(2) which are clearly contradictory, requiring that documentation be lost, stolen or destroyed. These provisions should be made consistent with the 2005 wording.
Furthermore, the final phrase of Clause 11(1) states that a sworn statement or an affidavit “in a format prescribed by the Agency” may be accepted. We are  concerned that delegating the authority to prescribe the format of the sworn statement or affidavit to the Agency may be ultra vires. Why not prescribe the form in the regulations?
2. The Department has committed to roll out the child support grant to 18. Section 6(4) of the draft regulations reads:

“With effect from 1 January 2009 a child support grant may not be awarded to a child older than 15 years.”

We believe this will be interpreted as limiting the Minister’s discretion to roll out the grant. The wording in the 2005 regulations is preferable, although the date must obviously be adjusted:

“…the child in respect of whom the grant is made, must – 

(a) as at  April 2005, be under the age of 14 years; or

(b) of such higher age as the Ministry may determine.  

We note here that the eligible age for the child support grant remains obstinately at age 15. We would urge the Committee to take this opportunity to engage with the Department on the timetable for the roll out of the child support grant to 18.  This is constitutionally mandated, and the subject of litigation between civil society and the Department. We believe the Department to be in support of this roll out in principle: our question is, how long must children wait?  

3. We are very pleased at the introduction of the new means test for the child support grant. We commend the Department for introducing the mechanism that will allow the means test to change as the grant changes. This will improve the access of poor children to the grant, and is one of the key campaigns ACESS, and all its member organisations, including the Children’s Institute, has supported.  
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